
SOUTHERN NEVADA WATER AUTHORITY 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

REGULAR MEETING 
MAY 23, 2019  

MINUTES 
 

CALL TO ORDER 1:01 p.m., Colorado River Conference Rooms, Southern Nevada Water 
Authority, 100 City Parkway, Seventh Floor, Las Vegas, Nevada 
 

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT Marilyn Kirkpatrick, Chair 
    Bob Coffin, Vice Chair  
    Scott Black 
    Jim Gibson 
    Justin Jones  
    Peggy Leavitt (by telephone) 
    John Marz  
         
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT  None 
 
STAFF PRESENT John Entsminger, Dave Johnson, Greg Walch, Kevin Bethel, Colby 

Pellegrino 
   
OTHERS PRESENT  

Unless otherwise indicated, all members present voted in the affirmative. 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 
For complete comments, audio is available online at snwa.com 

Chair Kirkpatrick recognized Vice Chair Coffin for his service on the Authority’s Board of Directors. 

ITEM NO. 

1. For Possible Action: Approve agenda with the inclusion of tabled and/or reconsidered items, emergency 
items and/or deletion of items, and approve the minutes from the regular meetings of March 21, 2019, 
and April 25, 2019. 

Staff recommended that item 10 be moved up in the agenda to be taken before item 8. 

FINAL ACTION:  Director Gibson made a motion to approve the agenda for this meeting with moving item 10 
up in the agenda to be taken before item 8, and to approve the minutes from the regular meetings 
of March 21, 2019, and April 25, 2019. The motion was approved. 

2. For Possible Action: Conduct a Public Hearing on the Tentative Budget for the Authority and 
subsequently adopt a Final Budget for Fiscal Year 2019/20. 

John Entsminger, General Manager, gave a summary presentation on the tentative budget for Fiscal Year 2019/20. A 
copy of his presentation is attached to these minutes. 

After the presentation, Chair Kirkpatrick opened the public hearing. As there were no speakers, she closed the public 
hearing. 

FINAL ACTION:  Vice Chair Coffin made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved. 

3. For Possible Action: Receive a presentation from the Authority’s Youth Advisory Council and direct staff 
accordingly. 

Jasmine Abad and Cameron Austin, Youth Advisory Council members, gave an overview presentation of the Council 
and its project, the Youth Water Summit held at the Springs Preserve. A copy of their presentation is attached to these 
minutes. 

Chair Kirkpatrick recognized the Youth Advisory Council members for their efforts and congratulated them for their 
successful project. 

NO ACTION REQUIRED 
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CONSENT AGENDA 

4. For Possible Action: Adopt the 2019 Las Vegas Wash Capital Improvements Plan.  

5. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the Chair to sign an interlocal agreement among the City of 
Henderson, the City of Las Vegas, the City of North Las Vegas, Clark County, the Clark County Regional 
Flood Control District, the Clark County Water Reclamation District, and the Authority to establish 
funding allocations and the budget for Las Vegas Wash activities in Fiscal Year 2019/20 and to approve 
the Authority’s allocation of $299,097.  

6. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign, in substantially the same form 
as attached hereto, an amendment to the existing agreement between Carollo Engineers, Inc., and the 
Authority to provide professional engineering design and construction support services for sodium 
hypochlorite system upgrades at the River Mountains Water Treatment Facility for an increase of 
$290,952, resulting in a total amount not to exceed $965,850.  

FINAL ACTION:  Director Gibson made a motion to approve staff’s recommendations. The motion was approved. 

BUSINESS AGENDA 

7. For Possible Action: Award a bid for the Contract for Rebuild of Large Electric Motors to Koffler 
Electrical Mechanical Apparatus Repair, Inc., for an amount not to exceed $1,150,000, authorize 
renewals for up to four additional one-year periods with annual increases of up to 3 percent for products 
and 10 percent for maintenance costs, and authorize the General Manager to sign the purchase 
agreement.  

FINAL ACTION:  Vice Chair Coffin made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

10. For Information Only: Receive an update from staff on water resources including, but not limited to, 
drought conditions in the Colorado River Basin, conservation programs and activities, activities on the 
Colorado River, and water resource acquisition and development.  

Colby Pellegrino, Director of Water Resources, gave a water resources and conservation programs update presentation. 
A copy of her presentation is attached to these minutes. 

Vice Chair Coffin asked about Colorado River water use compared to Las Vegas Valley groundwater use. Mr. 
Entsminger said that the 90 percent Colorado River water use and 10 percent groundwater use referred to the water 
available to community for consumptive use. The ratio of actual use of Colorado River water and groundwater varies 
year to year. 

Director Marz asked how the increased snowpack and cooler temperatures this year would impact lake levels. Ms. 
Pellegrino said that the Basin would need to receive several years of above-average run-off to raise lake levels. 

NO ACTION REQUIRED 

8. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign an interlocal agreement 
between the City of Henderson and the Authority to convert more than one million square feet of cool-
season turfgrass to warm-season turfgrass through the Authority’s Water Efficient Technology Program 
for an amount not to exceed $1,066,764. 

Vice Chair Coffin said he supported removing turfgrass and replacing it with low water use plants, but he did not support 
replacing grass with other types of grass. Mr. Entsminger said that no changes were made to the Water Smart Landscapes 
rebate program, which promotes converting turf to water efficient plants. The proposed project for the Board’s 
consideration fell under the Water Efficient Technology Program, which promotes innovative water-saving projects. 
Research has shown that converting the proposed areas from cool-season turfgrass to warm-season turfgrass would save 
approximately 22 million gallons per year. 

Director Marz said that the community needed parks and that the proposal was an innovative concept to be able to 
continue to provide play areas while reducing water use. Ms. Pellegrino said that the City of Henderson had previously 
converted smaller areas of cool-season turf to warm-season turf and was able to demonstrate water savings in those 
areas. 

Director Gibson said the Authority needed to continue to promote water conservation throughout the community. He 
said that the proposed project demonstrated a significant return on investment by saving water and continuing to provide 
valuable play areas for residents. He said that as the Authority encourages residents to convert turf at their homes, the  



SOUTHERN NEVADA WATER AUTHORITY – MINUTES – MAY 23, 2019 – PAGE THREE 

community needs to continue to provide play areas in parks as an alternative to residential turf. 

FINAL ACTION:  Director Marz made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved with 
Vice Chair Coffin voting “no.”  

9. For Possible Action: Approve and authorize the General Manager to sign an interlocal agreement 
between the City of North Las Vegas and the Authority to convert approximately 129,000 square feet of 
turfgrass through the Water Smart Landscapes Program for an amount not to exceed $208,380. 

Chair Kirkpatrick thanked Mr. Entsminger for participating in an event in North Las Vegas, which led to the proposed 
conversion project. Director Black said that he was optimistic that the proposed project would be the first of many 
commercial conversion projects to remove non-functional turf in the City of North Las Vegas. 

Vice Chair asked if the proposed project would convert turf to rocks and water-efficient plants. Chair Kirkpatrick and 
Director Black confirmed that the project would convert non-functional turf to rocks and water-efficient plants. 

FINAL ACTION:  Director Black made a motion to approve staff’s recommendation. The motion was approved.  

 
Public Comment 
There were no speakers. 

Adjournment 
There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting adjourned at 1:50 p.m.  

 

 
Copies of all original agenda items and minutes, including all attachments, are on file in the General Manager’s office at the 

 Las Vegas Valley Water District, 1001 South Valley View Boulevard, Las Vegas, Nevada. 
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